First Unitarian Universalist Society of Marietta

Green Sanctuary Committee Meeting 

12:30 p.m., Sunday, March 19, 2023

Live in the FUUSM RE building parlor and on Zoom

In attendance: Dawn Hewitt, co-chair; Adeline and Mike Bailey, Dave and Shari Ballantyne, Vic Elam, Chris and Kelsey Jacobs, Mark Krivchenia, Ginnie McNeil, Maggie Meyer, and Rebecca Phillips in the parlor. George Banziger, Jim Grecni and Debra Miller (Welcome home, friends!),  Anne Sparks, and Cindy Taylor on Zoom. 
Dawn Hewitt called the meeting to order at 12:35 p.m.

Minutes of the  February meeting were approved with minor edits.

Ecological Restoration Projects  - Mark Krivchenia
Mark reported that regular workdays have continued at the Broughton Nature Preserve (weather permitting). Friends of Ohio River Islands recently had a presentation by the area Master Naturalists. In addition, the Friends work team have completed clearing invasives along the entrance at Middle Island, where they are beginning seeding of native grasses and forbs this week. They will sponsor a tree-planting of 500 - 800 trees on Buckley Island on Earth Day, April 22, from 1-4pm; plans include ferrying shifts of volunteers to the island from the Williamstown boat ramp. Mark will send more information to the Green email list. 

Earth Day Week  
Worship Service: April 16 - Green Sanctuary has been invited to present the worship service on April 16, beginning Earth Week.  Rebecca Phillips will be the worship associate; Ginnie McNeil will give the reflection, connecting the service with FaCT Ohio's day of prayer for the people, creatures, and environment of East Palestine, Ohio. Ginnie plans to include children and youth  who are friends of the congregation in developing the reflection. 
GSC Monthly Meeting: April 16 - 12:30 p.m. in the FUUSM Parlor
Screening of Current Revolution: April 20 - Thanks to Interfaith Power and Light and The American Resilience Project, GSC will host a free screening of a film series, Current Revolution, on April 20, 2023, 7:00 p.m. in FUUSM's Social Hall; each of three short films will be followed by discussion of the role we can play in the just transition to a clean energy economy where the well-being of workers and frontline communities is valued. 
Marietta Earth Day Celebration: April 22 - GSC will participate in the outdoor festival held on Earth Day, Saturday, April 22, from 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. on the Armory lawn. Allied groups hosting tables in the same area include Fort Street Pollinator Habitat, Mid-Ohio Valley Climate Action, Citizens' Climate Lobby, and FaCT Ohio. A voter registration table will be separate. FUUSM canopies are available, as are tables; volunteers with trucks will meet at FUUSM at 8:45 a.m. to load tables, and canopies, then meet to set up at the Armory at 9:00 a.m. Rebecca will be offering packets of native seeds: she asked for volunteers to help stuff seed envelopes on April 2 after the service. Kelcey Jacobs offered to bring temporary tattoos for kids. Ginnie McNeil has free tote bags from the recent AppalachiaFest, sponsored by the Appalachian Studies Association.
Third Act Action on Tuesday, March 21 in Athens - Anne Sparks

Anne Sparks invited GSC members and friends to participate in the 3-21-23 Nationwide Day of Action to stop dirty banks from investing in fossil fuels sponsored by Third Act, an organization for people 60 and over (started by Bill McKibben). The Athens working group of Third Act's peaceful protest with the theme "Banking on Our Future," will take place outside of Chase Bank and the Athens County Courthouse from 4-5:15 p.m. on 3/21, with chants and songs, large visuals and an open mic to tell the banks that people will be closing accounts with four US-based banks (Chase, Bank of America, Wells Fargo, and CitiBank) unless they stop funding expansion of the fossil fuel industry. Third Act has collected pledges online from individuals who will withdraw funds from those banks. Anne said there was no comment from the banks so far. 
Anne sent a link to an article in The Guardian about the Nationwide Action : https://www.theguardian.com/environment/2023/mar/19/climate-crisis-protest-environment-third-act-bill-mckibben
George Banziger asked if Peoples Bank is invested in fossil fuels. Although she had no information about Peoples, Anne said the action was not directed toward community banks like Peoples. She said that between 2016 and 2021, the four nationwide banks targeted had loaned $1 trillion to the fossil fuel industry.

FUUSM Committee Fair on Sunday, March 26
GSC will table at the congregation's Committee Fair in the Social Hall after the worship service next Sunday. To invite people to join GSC, pictures and posters about GSC activities underway and forthcoming will be displayed. Volunteers to talk about GSC will staff the table. 

FaCT Ohio update - Ginnie McNeil 
Ginnie proposed that FUUSM commit to being an "anchor" for the Southeastern Ohio region of FaCT Ohio. This closer relationship with FaCT would include sharing resources and mailing lists within the framework of the organization. FUUSM (GSC) would also be extending outreach to other faith communities in the region. Dawn said that GSC would need to present the proposal to the Board of Trustees for approval.
Motion: It was moved that GSC approves that FUUSM be an anchor for FaCT Ohio's SE Ohio region and seek approval for this action from the Board of Trustees. The proposal would be presented to the Board by Vic Elam, GSC board liaison.
Discussion: Mark Krivchenia suggested that the full proposal be presented to GSC at the next meeting for greater consideration before seeking Board approval. 

The motion/matter was tabled until the April meeting.

Ginnie also reported on FaCT's participation in the AppalachiaFest in Athens sponsored by the Appalachian Studies Association; an upcoming Cleveland Film Festival featuring the film King Coal. 

Updates on Injection Wells, Citizens' Climate Lobby, and ReImagine Appalachia

- George Banziger (George's reports are included in full at the end of these minutes.)
Injection Wells - George reported that the Washington County Commissioners have come up with a proposal to lift the tax limit on barrels of brine waste. The current tax assesses $.05/barrel for Ohio brine waste and $.20/barrel for brine waste from outside the state. This tax applies up to 500,000 barrels. The proposal the commissioners are presenting is that the limit of 500K barrels be lifted and that the resulting additional revenue be sent to the counties of southeast Ohio (ten counties) and that these funds be used for cleanup and community projects. The proposal is based on the assumption that the state will continue to issue permits for injection wells, and that there is nothing that can be done about this situation.  George said an activist group in Athens County is lobbying against their county approving the proposal. Discussion followed, with the suggestion that the cap on tax per barrel be lifted  and the resulting income be placed in an escrow account to cover damages that occur, develop an emergency plan, and monitor the situation.
CCL Ohio 6 meets tomorrow (03/27) at 7:00 p.m. via Zoom. A recent meeting with Congressman Johnson's aide included expressions of appreciation for Johnson's support of bipartisan actions after the East Palestine train derailment. George also suggested looking into the Forest Act, which requires state legislative action for participation in an EPA program to control greenhouse gas emissions.
ReImagine Appalachia - George attended a presentation about building economies in coal communities.

Clear Into The Future DuPont grant projects - Rebecca Phillips (Rebecca's report included at end of minutes.)
Pollinator Habitat
Rebecca reported lots of good news about city participation in supporting improvements of the habitat: extension of the existing west side river trail, and addition of ADA compliant features; benches, and staircase replacement. Also, a possible grant from a local business for upcoming expenses.

Solar Charging Bench

Mike Bailey is awaiting warmer weather for replacing the router in the bench. The need for signage in the bench was raised, with the suggestion of contacting prior Engo bench owners for information on installing a sign. It was also suggested that a FUUSM Green Sanctuary logo be created. 

Honoring Indigenous People subcommittee - Adeline Bailey reported that FUUSM participants in the Ecology as Scripture are considering using materials from the webinar to develop a program for adult RE.  She said many of the readings refer to Indigenous Peoples' principles in connection with the natural environment.

Recycle guidelines for FUUSM
Mike Bailey and Dawn Hewitt have found explaining the FUUSM recycling practices complicated. 
Other Items

OEC presentation on impact of climate change in Ohio  - 6:30 - 7:30,  Wednesday, March 22; no Zoom access. Dawn will get info and send to GSC
Active Transportation plan meeting  -  6:00pm Thursday, March 23, at the Armory.
Green Corner  for Green UUYouth- Ginnie suggested GSC could set up something for youth in the Social Hall. Adeline said Jane Tumas-Serna might be a good contact since she had a similar idea (not connected with GSC). The Girl Scout leader of the troop meeting in the Social Hall is also interested.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:04 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Adeline Bailey, scribe

Next GSC meeting: Sunday, April 16, 12:30 p.m. in the RE building parlor and on Zoom.
Addenda: March 19, 2023, GSC Meeting
George Banziger's Reports for Green Sanctuary Meeting– March 19, 2023
Injection Wells

There was a misunderstanding about the meeting of county commissioners in my communication with Roxanne Groff of the Ohio Brine Waste group. The meeting on Thursday morning was of the Athens County Commissioners. They were to discuss the proposal from Washington County Commissioners about the tax revenue from injection wells. When I discovered this, I called Kevin Ritter, President of the Washington County Commissioners, to find out about the proposal.


The Washington County Commissioners have come up with a proposal to lift the tax limit on barrels of brine waste. The current tax assesses $.05/barrel for Ohio brine waste and $.20/barrel for brine waste from outside the state. This tax applies up to 500,000 barrels. The proposal the commissioners are presenting is that the limit of 500K barrels be lifted and that the resulting additional revenue be sent to the counties of southeast Ohio (ten counties) and that these funds be used for cleanup and community projects. The commissioners have sent this proposal to the relevant 10 county commissioners and have heard from 6-7 in support. Once they receive a favorable response from the ten counties, they will submit the proposal to Jay Edwards, who is chairman of the Senate Finance Committee (Ohio legislature). This proposal is based on the assumption that the state will continue to issue permits for injection wells, and that there is nothing that can be done about this situation. I told him that the opposition to injection wells in the county is widespread and deeply felt and that those who oppose injection wells may not agree with this assumption of resignation to continued permitting. Roxanne Groff is lobbying the Athens County Commissioners not to support this proposal.
Citizens Climate Lobby.  

At our February 20 meetings members from the Youngstown chapter joined us. 


On March 3 Rebecca Phillips, Bob Chase and I met with Sam Hattrup. Legislative Director for Congressman Bill Johnson. We expressed gratitude for the congressman’s bipartisan support of relief for the people of E. Palestine in the wake of the derailment there. In discussing permitting reform, Sam mentioned that serious compromise will be required if permitting reform is applied to both fossil fuel projects and renewable energy projects. On the issue of economic development, we asked Sam if the congressman supports projects of renewable manufacturing, such as the new battery plant in Weirton WV and the electric school bus plant in Charleston WV. He replied that the congressman does support this kind of project including hydrogen-energy projects. In a follow-up message, I asked Sam if the congressman knows how many people in his district are employed in the coal industry and how many are employed in the solar industry. He replied that he did not know. 

ReImagine Appalachia.  

At its February 28 meeting RA had a presentation by Grace Blanchard from the National Association of Counties about the program, Building Resilient Economies in Coal Communities (gblanchard@naco.org).


There is a Webinar on March 23, “From Fridge to Furnace,” for religious organizations to learn about energy conservation (contact Natalia Rudiak for information (local@reimagineappalachia.org).


I also learned about an excellent summary of the E. Palestine derailment done by the Ohio River Valley Institute (https://ohiorivervalleyinstitute.org/?s=E+Palestine.).

George Banziger
CITF Project Report March 2023 - Rebecca Phillips
Solar Bench - No updates
Pollinator Habitat
· The Appalachian Falls Prevention Coalition is donating a bench designed by artist Todd Morrow for the habitat, to be installed before June 30. The artist and the health department coordinator will choose the exact location.

· The city will be replacing the railroad tie staircase with concrete and creating a landing and ADA compliant connector to the existing West Muskingum Park river trail, probably before Harmar Days.

· The city has agreed to create an ADA-compliant loop trail through the habitat proper next year, unless grant funding can be obtained for earlier installation.

· We may be receiving one of the Victorian-style benches currently at Lookout Point.

· We have applied for an AARP community Challenge grant to create two Morrow-designed gateway arches, one for the habitat and one for the trail entrance at West Muskingum Park, and add six found-object sculptures of insects and flowers, making the park's pollinator zone an art destination.
· This has not been confirmed in writing, but Geoff Schenkel reports that a Harmar Village business has pledged a $500 match for any upcoming habitat expenditures.

- Rebecca Phillips
Information from Mark Krivchania
Seed Sowing--Middle Island:

Monday 10AM-Noon; Tuesday 1-3PM; Wednesday 3PM-5PM
Dear Friends of the Ohio River Islands, 
We are sowing native seeds on Middle Island along the entrance road we cleared of invasive brush over the past year.  These areas will get new sunlight and we want native plants to take advantage of this.

We made great progress last week, but we need to get the rest of this seed into the ground ASAP.  So three seed-sowing workdays this week:  

Monday:  10AM-Noon

Tuesday:  1-3PM

Wednesday:  3PM-5PM  

This is easy, fun work.  We will rake areas where we have cleared to bare soil, sow seeds and then lightly rake it again.  Hopefully nature will do the rest.  Rain is forecast for later in the week to water the plantings!

This seed mix is a hardy woodland edge seed mix of native grasses and flowering plants (forbs) that hopefully can gain a toehold in the "edge" ecosystem.  

Contact me if you have any questions.  Bring a rake if you have one (sturdy rake--not a leaf rake).  
 
Mark K.  224.545.1604
Information from Anne Sparks 

National Day of Action flyer for Athens event
[image: image1.jpg]CHASE: STOP your Dirty Banking!!
National Day of Action — 3.21.23

Join Athens action
Join concerned citizens all over the country on March 21% as they demonstrate to the dirty banks that
continued funding of fossil fuel expansion - in the face of all that we know - is unacceptable!!

Sign-up for Athens’ 3.21.23 event by clicking on the Athens event pinned to the

national event map on this webpage: ThirdAct.org/National-Day-of-Action/

TH!RD AcT [o:lﬁ For more info, contact: ThirdActOH@gmail.com

AND - Please take the PLEDGE at

ThirdAct.org/ACT/Bank-on-our-Future-Pledge
Let Chase know you will take your $$ out and cancel your credit cards (also Citi, Wells Fargo, BofA)
OR - You will never do business with them —
as long as they continue to fund climate destruction!





ALL WHO OPPOSE INVESTMENT IN FOSSIL FUELS 

JOIN US!

4:00 P.M. ON TUESDAY, MARCH 21,
AT THE ATHENS COUNTY COURTHOUSE!

Information on Ohio HB 507 (forwarded email)

Strategy to Get Rules in Place Before HB 507 Goes Into Effect on April 7
Subject: ***Update on campaign to protect Ohio's public land from oil and gas extraction***
To: Cathy Cowan Becker <becker.271@gmail.com>
Cc: Roxanne Groff <roxannegroff1227@gmail.com>, Loraine McCosker <loraine.mccosker@gmail.com>
 
Greetings to all supporters of Ohio public lands: 

We write with an update on our campaign to protect Ohio state parks, forests, and other public land from oil and gas extraction. Read on for news about the February 1 meeting, the outcome, next steps, and what we need to do now. 
February 1 meeting of the Oil and Gas Land Management Commission
 As you may know, the Ohio Oil and Gas Land Management Commission held a meeting on February 1 at which they considered a proposed Rule 155-1-01 for overseeing leases to oil and gas companies for extraction from Ohio public lands and discussed a draft lease form. 
 Thank you to all who sent in comments and written testimony in advance of this meeting and who turned out in person to testify. 
· Environmental activist Carolyn Harding took video of everyone’s testimony and posted it on the Grassroot Ohio channel on YouTube. 
· You can also find links to the written versions of everyone’s testimony on the commission webpage (scroll down)
 There was also a lot of good media coverage, including:
· Ohio Capital Journal
· NBC4-TV
· WOSU-FM
· Columbus Free Press
Meeting outcome and next steps
 Although we were all united in asking the commission to add six points for public notice and comment to the draft rule, they moved the rule as written to the next step. That is a disappointment but not terrible for two reasons. 
· First, the commission stated repeatedly that they value public comment and will make it part of their process in considering proposed oil and gas leases. This will be part of their agency guidelines instead of in a formal regulation. 
· Second, we need the rule to be in place by April 7, when HB 507 goes into effect and opens Ohio public lands to oil and gas extraction. Without the rule, oil and gas companies can go directly to any Ohio state agency and ask to frack on their land, and the agency has to allow it. There’s no way to find out which areas are being targeted, and no process to oppose it. Once the rule is in place, oil and gas companies will have to go through the Oil and Gas Land Management Commission, where we can find out what leases are being proposed and oppose them. So we need the rule in place quickly, and a simple rule is more likely to get through the rule-making process faster. 

Normally it takes months for a proposed agency rule to get through the process, but there is a chance this could be done by April 7. The first step is the Common Sense Initiative, which examines how the rule affects economic growth. Second is the Joint Commission on Agency Rule Review, which makes sure the rule is in line with the agency’s authority. 

The Oil and Gas Land Management Commission sent the draft rule and draft lease to the Common Sense Initiative on February 1. CSI staff tell us they are likely to approve it by March 15 and send it to JCARR. JCARR has a meeting on March 27. If they hear and approve the rule at that meeting, it could go into effect by April 7. This is a stretch but within the realm of possibility.

If you like, you can send a comment to CSI asking them to expedite Rule 155-1-01 regarding oil and gas leases on Ohio public lands. Here is their web contact form. 

Now we need to make some good trouble
The next meeting of the Oil and Gas Land Management Commission is this Wednesday, March 1, at 10 a.m. at the Ohio Department of Natural Resources, 2045 Morse Road, Building H, 1st Floor Conference Room, Columbus, Ohio. We need people to attend. 
The meeting agenda shows that they will hear a presentation by Craig Butler of the Muskingum Watershed Conservancy District, which is often touted by the oil and gas industry as a successful example of oil and gas extraction in a state watershed. 

Even worse, despite extensive conversations, we have been told citizens may attend the March 1 meeting but may not speak or testify. This is highly ironic considering that on February 1 they said repeatedly they welcome public input.

Even if we can’t speak, there are other ways to get our point across. Some of us plan to attend with signs and posters that say what we want. We could bring markers and paper to write on and hold up during the meeting. We could dress up as a fracking rig. The sky's the limit on how creative we want to be, especially as we hope to have media at the meeting again.

One key point of contention is surface leasing. Gov. Mike DeWine is on record as saying the administration has a “policy of prohibiting any new surface use access in our state parks.” 

Yet the draft lease allows for surface leasing if the oil and gas company makes a separate agreement with the agency that owns the public land. This means surface leasing would not even come before the Oil and Gas Land Management Commission for approval – it would be done later, behind closed doors, with no public notice or comment. 
Webinar Q and A
If you are considering attending the commission meeting on March 1, please  join us for a webinar Q and A session this Sunday, February 26, at 7 p.m. Here is the Zoom link: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/85604351328?pwd=aGYySGV5KzViVkkzNmljVTlpVDN4dz09
If you cannot make the March 1 meeting, the Oil and Gas Land Management Commission is still taking written comments. Send them to Commission.Clerk@oglmc.ohio.gov by March 1. 

Thank you for your ongoing interest in protecting Ohio’s public lands from oil and gas extraction. We hope to see you this Sunday at 7 p.m. and Wednesday at 10 a.m.!
 
Loraine McCosker

Roxanne Groff

Cathy Cowan Becker
